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1
PURPOSE

1.1
To inform Committee of the changes to empty property rate relief that are occurring from 1 April 2008.

1.2 Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities:

· Council’s Ambitions/Community Objectives/Corporate Priorities

Efficient administration and collection of business rates is a key element of Ribble Valley Borough Council’s aim to be a well-managed Council.

2 BACKGROUND

2.1
The Council collects approximately £10 million from the 1,933 business ratepayers in the Borough.

2.2 The Valuation Office Agency determines a rateable value for each property, and the amount payable is then determined by multiplying this by one of two multipliers set by Central Government each year, depending on whether the ratepayer qualifies for small business rates relief or not.

2.3 If a property is unoccupied it is exempt from paying business rates for up to 3 months and thereafter a 50% discount applies.  However, unoccupied industrial property, listed buildings and properties with rateable values of less than £2,200 are currently exempt indefinitely.

2.4 In the Ribble Valley during 2007/08 we have currently granted a total of £457,115 in unoccupied industrial property exemptions, £64,022 in 50% discounts for properties unoccupied for more than three months, £27,173 for unoccupied properties with rateable values below £2,200 and finally £12,607 for unoccupied listed buildings.

3 ISSUES

3.1
In his last budget Gordon Brown indicated that he intended to raise approximately £1 billion nationally by amending the exemptions and discounts allowed for unoccupied commercial property.

3.2 The Government believes that this will provide a strong incentive for owners to bring empty non-domestic property back into use, and so help to improve access to premises and reduce rents for businesses, to revitalise town centres and bring forward opportunities for housing and commercial development on brown field sites.

3.3 From 1 April 2008, after the initial 3-month exemption period, unoccupied non-domestic property will be liable for the full charge.  Similarly, the exemption allowed for industrial property is to be limited to 6 months, and thereafter a full charge will be payable.

3.4 These changes will be an additional burden not only on businesses but on local authorities like ourselves who collect business rates on behalf of the government because it may be difficult to enforce payment on the owners of these properties if they don’t have other assets.  Currently empty property relief accounts for 5% of the full amount due, and therefore current collection rates could be severely dented.

3.5 Other possible problems could arise from ratepayers attempting to avoid the empty rate by creating fictitious tenancies or by damaging the property and requesting it’s removal from the rating list.  

4 ACTIONS

4.1 It is proposed to write at the Council’s expense to the current liable party of every empty property on the current rating list to establish who should be liable for the rates payable and to provide information about the changes.

4.2 More inspections will need to be undertaken to ensure avoidance measures are not taken by owners/ratepayers.

4.3 No extra funding is being given by Government for this additional administration.

5 CONCLUSION

5.1
Committee should be aware of these changes and the extra pressure they will place on resources.
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